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TREASURER’S REPORT 
 
Introduction 
Please accept my apologies for not being present at the Finance Committee and Synod 
Council meetings. The appointment as Treasurer came up quite unexpectedly, and my 
wife and I had previously scheduled a trip to Australia and New Zealand. So, we are 
currently in the Southern Hemisphere chasing cassowaries and kiwi, and communing with 
Aboriginals and Māori. There are no conflicts for upcoming meetings. 
 
Because of these travel plans, and the normal timing of financial reports by Region 1, the 
financial figures in this report represent pre-closing figures provided by Region 1. There 
may be slight differences between these numbers and the final month end reports issued 
by Region 1, but any differences should not be material. 
 
Overview 
From an overall perspective, the Synod’s financial position for the first seven months of 
the fiscal year looks good. It is currently projected Mission Support revenue will miss its 
budget target by $50,000-$70,000. However, this decline is being off-set by a larger than 
anticipated Gift Revenue in February ($83,483). 
 
Two additional factors will potentially increase General Fund balance: 1.) The proposed 
closing of the Staff Salary Supplement, and transfer of its $166,386 balance to the 
General Fund; and 2.) Sale of the Shepard of the Hills Concrete property. These items will 
be discussed later in this report. 
 

 
 
These transactions, when finalized, point to ending 2025 with an increased General Fund 
balance, which is good news, as shown in Figure 1 above. On the other hand, using one-
time revenues from Gifts, Property Sale, and the closure of inactive funds to offset drops 
in recurring Mission Support revenue is problematic in the long term. Figure 1 also 
compares General Fund balance with the Synod’s 10% maintenance level policy. 
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August Financial Performance 
The pre-closing ending General Fund balance for the month ending August 31 is 
$384,471, a decline of $15,687 from July’s $400,150. August is the seventh month of the 
Synod’s fiscal year, so as you review the Analysis of Revenues & Expenses Summary 
(page 13), we are 58% through the year. 
 
Year-to-date revenues through August total $943,379, 57% of budget, while expenses for 
the same period total $918,407, 54% of budget. Looking at August’s pre-closing activity, 
expenses of $139,259 outpaced revenues of $120,050 by $19,208. Total August revenue 
of $120,051 did not meet our estimated monthly target of $137,818. Mission Support 
Revenue and Interest Income are performing below expectations, while year-to-date Gift 
income of $128,964 is 397% of budget, and will help off-set underperforming revenues. 
 
Actions Positively Impacting Fund Balance 
As mentioned earlier, there are two pending actions that, if approved, will have a positive 
impact on General Fund balance. 
 
First, the Finance Committee has forwarded a letter to Council recommending the transfer 
$166,386.81 from Account 02-341-10042 Funds Held – Staff Salary Supplement, to the 
General Fund, Fund Balance, and then closing the account. This account was opened 
October, 2021 by Rebecca Langholtz with a $37,073 transfer from the General Fund. 
Subsequently, an additional $200,000 from Shepherd of the Hills/Sammamish was 
transferred to the account in April, 2022. The account was being used to supplement 
payroll for David Hahn, DEM Herb Shao and DEM Dianne Johnson. This payroll support 
ceased at the end of the 2022 fiscal year, with all these employees being fully paid out of 
the Synod’s General Fund. Should Council approve this transaction, it will result in a 
$166,386.81 increase in General Fund balance. 
 
The second action positively impacting General Fund balance is the previously approved 
sale of the Concrete property, with anticipated distribution of proceeds on September 18. 
Council directed $50,000 of proceeds into a Real Estate Operations Fund, $100,000 to 
the Columbia City Church of Hope, and the remaining $110,000 deposited in the General 
Fund. 
 
These two transactions will boost the General Fund balance by over $275,000 at year’s 
end, which is excellent news. As the next section of this report shows, these funds may be 
needed in future years to off-set declines in Mission Support revenue. 
 
Mission Support Revenue 
Mission Support revenue continues to underperform budget estimates by approximately 
4%, or about $55,000 at this time. Midway through the current fiscal year receipts stood at 
46.4%, which was $74,676 below the previous year. Staff have started analyzing revenue 
flows, and it appears increasingly likely this trend will continue. As of August 26, a pre-
closing inquiry showed year to date Mission Support revenue of $742,728, or 54.5% of 
budget. Seven months through the fiscal year our target should be about 58%. 
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Three factors appear to be driving this trend. 
 

1. Trinity Lutheran in Freeland contributed twice in 2024: $32,244 in May, and 
$33,221 in January. The January contribution was, essentially, a pre-payment for fiscal 
2025. This appears to be the first time in recent years this has occurred. If the 
congregation returns to their regular first quarter contribution, zero Mission Support will 
appear for Trinity for 2025. 

2. Faith Lutheran Church in Everett normally contributes $8,000 to $9,000 annually. 
In 2024, their Mission Support contribution totaled $38,833: Approximately 
$30,000 above their normal level of support. They have pledged $7,500 this year, so we 
can anticipate an approximately $30,000 drop in their contributions. 

3. It is quite possible our Mission Support revenue estimates for 2025 were too 
aggressive. The figure following attempts to illustrate this point. 

 

 
 
This chart shows actual Mission Support revenue by year from 2021. The 2024 figure 
includes both the Trinity double payment, and the one-time $30,000 Faith contribution 
(Darker Color), both of which were one-time revenue, neither of which are likely to occur 
in 2025. Base Mission Support revenue for 2024 totaled $1,266,310, so it is very 
unlikely this revenue source will meet its budget goal of $1,363,325. 
 
There are two additional ways of viewing Mission Support revenue. The first is a month-
to-month comparison of receipts for fiscal years 2024 and 2025, while the second a 
historical look at year-to-date contributions through August. Figure 3 opposite provides 
month-to-month comparison. August Mission Support revenue performed well, largely 
attributable to Grace Lutheran of Des Moines contributing their full annual commitment 
of $15,150 (page 17). We are unlikely to see similar contributions in future months. 
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The historical view of Mission Support receipts through August for the years 2015 
through 2025 is presented in Figure 4. Both views suggest that Synod Mission Support 
revenue for 2025 will fall short of the budget estimate of $1,363,325. 
 

 
 
Recommendations 
After reviewing August’s financial transactions, three recommendations are being 
forwarded to the Finance Committee, Council, and staff. 
 
First, with the projected increase in General Fund Balance scheduled to take place in 
September, it is recommended that funds in excess of those needed for operations be 
deposited in the ELCA Foundation Northwest Washington Synod Sustainability Fund, 
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after the anticipated September 18 property sale distribution of funds.  
 
The second recommendation originated with Property Director Jay Edgerton, and would 
combine the two Columbia City of Hope Donor Restricted Accounts 02-341-04672 and 
02-341-04712 into a single account. Jay has indicated there are no functional 
differences between the accounts, and combining them would streamline budget 
management. 
 
The third recommendation is a budget housekeeping action. Prior to 2025 the Synod 
Property Director was budgeted in account 02-341-04962 Funds Held – Synod Property 
Management. In 2025 a Contract Services Account 01-653-00012 with a budget of 
$45,000 was created, ostensibly, we believe, to pay Property Director expenses. 
However, Property Director expenses have continued to be paid out of the Synod 
Property Management account, and none of the Contract Services Account has been 
used. Therefore, it is recommended that Property Director expenses continue to be paid 
out of 02-341-04962 Funds Held – Synod Property Management, and that the Contract 
Services Account 01-653-00012 be closed. 
 
Closing Comments 
Now that August has concluded, please take a moment to review your congregation’s 
annual mission support intent commitment and, if you have not offered a mission 
support intent for 2025, please consider taking that step by completing the 
Congregational Mission Support Intent Form. 
 
Please extend a thank you to your congregation for their generous gifts and continued 
support to our mission effort for our 2025 fiscal year. Through your gifts, we can extend 
our mission efforts throughout the Northwest Washington Synod and the greater ELCA 
community. 
 
The format of the monthly Treasurer’s Report has changed substantially. The intent is to 
provide users with a fuller picture of financial activity, rationale behind various decisions, 
and a road map of what lays ahead. Feedback is most welcome: please feel free to 
provide input regarding what information is useful, what would make your job easier, 
and what information you feel does not add value. Please send any feedback, 
comments, questions, or concerns, via voice, text, or email to any of the contact 
methods below. 
 
Blessings, 
 

 
Dan Clements 
NWWA Synod Treasurer  
425.418.8755 | treasurer@lutheransnw.org 
  

https://forms.office.com/pages/responsepage.aspx?id=FDx2Oc9KQUOS77WSOKx4mS_nsOoWdv9DnAMDP-mhTbBUOVJSQkZSVVozUEwyWlM4T0ZVTFZYMEwwNy4u
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